Fremont Neighborhood Council Board Meeting – March 27, 2017
Board members present:  Stephanie Pure, Pete Hornyack, Jim Engelhardt, Shawn Mulanix, Linda Clifton, Erik Pihl, Toby Thaler, Norma Jones, Judie Clarridge.
Stephanie opened the meeting and invited everyone to introduce themselves and share any announcements:
Gas Works Park Cleanup Site – Brad Petrovich, City Department of Ecology

A public comment period is open from March 20 to April 18 regarding an interim cleanup to be done this spring. Puget Sound Energy will install a system that will be used to monitor and remove arsenic contamination in the park. A temporary fence will enclose the Play Area where most of the system will be installed. Although the system will be installed this spring, it will not be in operation until the final overall cleanup at the park occurs in another year or so. The installation this spring will take 4-6 weeks. After completion, the City plans to renovate the Play Area. Brad noted that this project will not jeopardize the 4th of July celebration at Gasworks. 

B.F. Day Elementary Playground Improvements – Kristi Park

Kristi briefed the FNC at the February meeting about their project.  The B.F. Day group now submitted a request for $5,000 to be used for playground improvements and other changes to comply with current requirements and standards. Total cost is expected to be $78,000. Grants and loans now total $$59,600.

MOTION: Shawn moved to approve the grant request of $5,000. Norma seconded. The motion passed. 

Helen Tapp Memorial Bench Project and Fremont Clean Up – Dennis Bateman


Dennis reported that Liz Tatchell, a local tile artist who was recommended by Veronica Truffat who did the original tilework, has submitted a bid for $1,500 to repair and clean the bench.

Dennis also reported that planning is underway for the Clean Up Day to be held on May 20.  He is submitting a request to the Department of Neighborhood for funds for the event. He also contacted B. F. Day because their 125th Anniversary celebration will also be on May 20. It starts at noon; the Clean Up will be over by that time.

MOTION: Norma moved that the FNC sponsor the Clean Up Day. The motion was seconded and passed.
Housing and Livability Agenda (HALA)
Linda passed out copies of a letter she had drafted to the City of Seattle (Mayor, OPCD, Council) from the FNC.   She moved that the letter be approved.  Erik seconded the motion.

Linda gave background information on efforts to alert residents and gather input on this issue.  The FNC sent a postcard to all Fremont residents with info on HALA.  Since then, there has been an effort to make sure that residents in East Fremont are aware of the impact.  Meetings and community gatherings have taken place.  Volunteers went door-to-door to inform residents. There is an attachment to the letter based on input from East Fremont. 
Discussion raised a number of points including these:  The FNC does represent the people in East Fremont.  Should the letter address the broad concerns of Fremont but not include the attachment?  If we include the attachment does it imply that the FNC endorses what it says?  Should the attachment be an Appendix provided for information?  Should the letter say clearly that the FNC does not support the attachment? There were comments from some who say that they agree with some of the items in the attachment.  Other comments that the FNC has been quiet on this issue.  Something needs to come from the FNC that supports this part of Fremont.  The provisions of HALA allow for development that is dramatically out of scale with the East Fremont neighborhood.

The city has not addressed the “Livability” part of HALA: improved transit, loss of tree canopy.  It was noted that the FNC was created in the early 1970s specifically as an organization to represent residents; other neighborhoods have “community councils” that include businesses.  Midvale, Whitman, etc. in East Fremont are SF1 because the FNC fought for it in the 1990s.
Concern that the tone of the letter is entirely anti-HALA.  Instead, it should identify which parts of HALA the FNC supports and which parts should be improved for our neighborhood. For example, does the FNC support apartments along Stone Way?  The city should not approach HALA with a broad, city-wide, brush stroke.  It should address site specific issues in each neighborhood.  Put density where it belongs.  Consider rezoning Aurora Avenue to allow for apartment buildings. 
It was noted that upzoning is not to increase capacity; it is to generate money for low income housing which will not be built in Fremont.  Even when developers in Fremont agree to designate units in their buildings for low income renters, it is only a temporary solution.  After 12 years, building owners can return to full price rent [Note: Property owners who build multi-family housing projects and commit to renting 20% of the units as affordable housing may be eligible for the state’s Multi-Family Tax Exemption from ad valorem property taxation for 12 years.  However, the city’s Mandatory Housing Affordability (MHA) provisions require that on-site units be rent-restricted for 75 years (SMC 23.58C.050B) and that units built using in-lieu fees will be restricted for at least 50 years (SMC 23.58C.040 B2)] 
Should encourage accessory units where the rent is below market and property owners receive a tax incentive.  

Other comments that urban areas are designed to accept growth.  Encouraging growth in the city is best.  Incorporating multi-family buildings is important.  
MOTION:  Linda’s motion to approve the letter and Erik’s second (see above) was voted upon and passed as follows:  Yes:  12     No:  6.

Other Business:
· FNC Website Problems:  A subcommittee will meet to solve the problems or find a new server.

· Urban ArtWorks / Consolidating permit bills:  No action at this time. 

· Annual General Meeting:  The meeting will be held at the Doric Lodge.  Mike O’Brien will be invited to speak. 

Minutes:  The February minutes were approved as presented.  

Treasurer’s Report:  Jim presented the following:

Checking:

     $  1,040.01



46th Street Mural:  $521.39

Money Market Account:     50,264.97

PayPal:    


  59.57

Year-to-Date Donations:  March 2017

PayPal:   

$462.29

Checks/Cash:

  445.00

Total:


$907.29
Note:  In comparison, 2016 donations totaled $1,500.54

Next Meeting:  The Annual General Meeting will be on Monday, April 24, 2017.
